

## Journal of Arabian Studies



Arabia, the Gulf, and the Red Sea

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rjab20

## Between Populism and (Electric) Power: Reconciling a Green Shift and Popular Legitimacy in Kuwait

#### Jon Nordenson

**To cite this article:** Jon Nordenson (2020) Between Populism and (Electric) Power: Reconciling a Green Shift and Popular Legitimacy in Kuwait, Journal of Arabian Studies, 10:1, 139-158, DOI: 10.1080/21534764.2020.1793493

To link to this article: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/21534764.2020.1793493">https://doi.org/10.1080/21534764.2020.1793493</a>





## Between Populism and (Electric) Power: Reconciling a Green Shift and Popular Legitimacy in Kuwait

#### JON NORDENSON

Abstract: Kuwait faces the double challenge of potentially destabilising effects of climate change as well as a changing international energy market in favour of renewables that may threaten the foundation of the oil-based economies dominating the region. Both these challenges point to the need for a transition towards more renewable energy sources and not least more sustainable patterns of energy consumption — a transition that will be demanding for state and society alike. A successful green shift depends on a certain level of popular support or acceptance, yet it has proven difficult for the Kuwaiti government to gain support for their proposed solutions, and to reconcile the necessary changes with the existing relationship between state and society. This paper explores these challenges by studying public discourse concerning two contentious issues that are at the heart of the government's economic reforms and of Kuwait's planned efforts to cut GHG-emissions, namely fuel subsidy reform, and water and electricity conservation.

Keywords: Kuwait, GCC, climate change, the green shift, discourse, rentier state

#### 1 Introduction: climate change in Kuwait

On 21 July 2016, at a weather station in Mitraba in Kuwait, something out of the ordinary took place. The temperature rose to 54°C, perhaps the highest recorded temperature ever in the eastern hemisphere, or even in the world. The record temperature was part of a heatwave in the region, in which temperatures by a large margin exceeded "the seasonal averages", and did so "over a sustained period [of time]". This was hardly a coincidence, then, but rather a warning about what might be in store, or, in the words of *The Washington Post*: "global warming's hellish

**Jon Nordenson** is a Postdoctoral Fellow at the Department of Culture Studies and Oriental Languages at the University of Oslo, Postboks 1010 Blindern, 0315 OSLO, Norway, jon.nordenson@ikos.uio.no / jon.nordenson@gmail.com.

Author's note: The author would like to thank Professor Clive Jones, Professor Tore Tingvold Petersen, Hanne Sveian, Professor Rory Miller, Associate Professor Marc Valeri, Professor Anoush Ehteshami, and Professor Brynjar Lia for invaluable feedback on various drafts of this article; the two anonymous reviewers for constructive suggestions; and the Department of Culture Studies and Oriental Languages at the University of Oslo for funding and support throughout the work on this article.

<sup>1</sup> World Meteorological Organization, "WMO Examines Reported Record Temperature of 54°C in Kuwait", 26 July 2016.

© 2021 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group
This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License
(http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium,
provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way.

curtain-raiser".<sup>2</sup> There is wide agreement that the Middle East and North Africa will face potentially destabilising consequences of climate change, including extreme heat over sustained periods of time. These consequences are not part of some distant future, but are already making themselves felt in the region.

For Kuwait, climate change will lead to decreased precipitation, worsening an already acute lack of fresh water, raising sea levels, and of course increasing temperatures. While the former two are challenging but perhaps solvable, the extreme heat might prove critical, as temperatures such as those expected over time may be lethal to humans. In fact, British newspaper The Guardian even raised the question as to how what they call "the world's hottest city" will survive?<sup>3</sup> This might seem a bit dramatic, but recent studies argue that it is not, and that the increases in temperature might exceed human adaptability.<sup>4</sup> Lelieveld et al. found that under a high emissions scenario, that is, if we are not able to cut GHG-emissions but instead such emissions continue to increase, then one would see extreme temperatures that will affect the habitability of parts of the Gulf region, within this century.<sup>5</sup>

Continuingly increasing emissions will be catastrophic for Kuwait, and the country has a strong interest in the world being able to change course and realize the goal of the Paris agreement, namely to keep a global rise in temperatures well below 2°C above pre-industrial levels, and ideally below 1.5°C. The policies needed to achieve this, however, will have profound implications for future utilization of fossil fuels such as oil and gas, and as follows, on Kuwait. The United Nations Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change has provided an estimated global carbon budget, a limit to the cumulative global carbon emissions that we must stay below if we, in their view, are to have "at least a 50% chance" of realizing the goals of the Paris agreement. 6 The emissions contained in current estimates of global fossil fuel reserves far exceeds the budget provided by the IPCC, meaning that substantial parts of known coal, oil and gas reserves must be left underground, even with wide-spread use of carbon capture and storage (CCS). Although there are insecurities and debates concerning numbers as well as the potential effects of technological developments, there is wide agreement on the main point: that continued increasing oil and gas production is incompatible with realizing the goals of the Paris agreement. We do need a green shift, and Kuwait and the other Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) states are in a squeeze between an economic dependency on "the status quo of a world dependent on the fossil fuels they possess" and an environmental dependency on mitigation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Naylor, "An Epic Middle East Heat Wave Could be Global Warming's Hellish Curtain-Raiser", *The Washington Post*, 10 August 2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Michaelson, "Kuwait's Inferno: How Will the World's Hottest City Survive Climate Change?", *The Guardian*, 18 August 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Pal and Eltahir, "Future Temperature in Southwest Asia Projected to Exceed a Threshold for Human Adaptability", *Nature Climate Change* 6 (2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Lelieveld et al., "Strongly Increasing Heat Extremes in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) in the 21st Century", *Climatic Change* 137.1 (2016), p. 257. Importantly, the projected consequences of climate change will be extremely severe also under more moderate scenarios. It should be noted that the use of this high emissions scenario, RCP 8.5, as a "business-as-usual-scenario", recently has received some criticism: Hausfather and Peters, "Emissions – the 'Business as Usual' Story is Misleading", *Nature* 577 (2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> IPCC, "Summary for Policy Makers: Global Warming of 1.5°C: An IPCC Special Report", World Meteorological Organization, Geneva (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> McGlade and Ekins, "The Geographical Distribution of Fossil Fuels Unused when Limiting Global Warming to 2°C", *Nature* 517 (2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Crystal, "The Securitization of Oil and Its Ramifications in the Gulf Cooperation Council States", *Environmental Politics in the Middle East*, ed. Verhoeven (2018), p. 82.

This is the double challenge that Kuwait and the other oil-producing Gulf countries currently face: on the one hand, the potentially devastating effects of climate change, and on the other, a changing international energy market in favour of renewables that may threaten the foundation of oil-based economies. For the regimes, there is of course a third challenge as well: to retain power through these difficulties and not least while the economic foundation of their power, of their relationship with society, may be changing.

These challenges demand substantial reform and adaptation and mitigation efforts. Seemingly, they point to the need for a green shift, a transition towards more use of renewable sources of energy and towards more sustainable patterns of energy consumption. Yet, while these challenges are difficult to deny, there are different ways to perceive them, different understandings of how they should be solved, and different ways to articulate the problem at hand. It is not a given that a green shift is the solution, and the title of this article might perhaps be surprising to some. Is there really a green shift taking place in Kuwait, is it something Kuwaiti authorities want, and if so, why is it a problem for their relationship to the population? This is the topic of this article: How do Kuwaiti authorities view the challenges discussed here, and how do they present these problems to their population? What kind of solutions do they advocate, and what do they do to make sure that any changes or reforms do not threaten their position, that is, how do they seek to reconcile any changes with popular legitimacy? And not least, which reactions do government policies provoke: What do NGOs, politicians, and other Kuwaitis say about these questions?

I will look into these questions by exploring public discourse on two issues that are both at the heart of Kuwait's economic reforms and that the government sees as important steps to reduce Greenhouse gas-emissions, namely reforming subsidies on fossil fuels, electricity and water, as well as conservation of the latter two. The material analysed consists of government documents including Kuwait's Nationally Determined Contributions and the Environmental law, magazines and articles from environmental groups, policy papers and studies and not least media items such as newspaper articles and TV segments covering the issues of fossil fuel subsidies and water and electricity. The material was gathered as the cases unfolded, during the summer of 2016 and throughout the spring of 2018, although relevant material from other periods also have been included. In addition, it is informed by interviews conducted by the author with involved actors in Kuwait in the autumn of 2018.

#### 2 Addressing fossil fuel subsidies

Beginning with the issue of fossil fuel subsidies, we must go back to the summer and autumn of 2016, and look at two other events that took place. These events illustrate the severity of the challenges that Kuwait faces, and not least how these are not simply environmental, technical or even economic challenges, but also social and political ones.

The first of these events took place on 1 August, when the Kuwaiti government decided to "rationalize fuel subsidies", or "set free the price" of gasoline, meaning it decided to make cuts in the country's extremely generous subsidization regime. More precisely, the cut entailed a 40%–80% hike on petrol prices, and the government also announced that it intended to cut in the subsidies on electricity and perhaps also water. Until then, the price of gasoline had not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Kuwait News Agency, "Kuwait Decides to 'Rationalize Fuel Subsidies", 1 August 2016.

This term was used by several newspapers, see for instance Al-Turkī and Al-Şnaideh, "Taḥrīr al-banzīn mashrūţ bi-da'm al-muwāţin", Al-Jarīda, 4 August 2016, p. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Shehabi, Assessing Kuwaiti Energy Pricing Reforms (2017); anon., "Govt Austerity Measures Top Election Campaigns", Kuwait Times, 13 November 2016.

been raised since 1999. 12 As such, the move may seem dramatic, but the authorities had good reasons to do so. Generous subsidies have kept the prize of gasoline, as well as of water and electricity, extremely low in Kuwait, which in turn has led to unsustainable patterns of consumption.<sup>13</sup> Kuwaiti citizens have one of the highest levels of water consumption in the world, in spite of Kuwait having zero renewable fresh water resources. 14 Instead, almost all water for private consumption stems from desalination, in turn based on fossil fuels. 15 Consumption of gasoline was doubled in Kuwait between 2002 and 2013, and in the same period, electricity consumption increased by 6% to 7% each year — and as with desalination, almost all electricity in Kuwait stems from fossil fuels. Perhaps not surprisingly, Kuwait and the other countries of the Middle East constituted the region in the world that saw the largest increase in CO2-emissions from energy use in 2016 and in 2017, <sup>16</sup> and as of 2018, consumption in Kuwait was still increasing.<sup>17</sup> If Kuwait is to play its part in cutting emissions so that the country remains habitable, patterns of consumption have to become more sustainable, and cutting subsidies seem to be a necessary step to achieve this. The Kuwaiti government, of course, is very aware of this, and in Kuwait's Nationally Determined Contributions, that is, the promises the country has made under the Paris agreement, cuts in subsidies is given as an important step in order to achieve the country's ambitions in terms of cutting emissions. 18 Even so, the government probably had another, more pressing concern in mind when it the decided on the reform.

#### 2.1 The economic challenge

Kuwait's subsidies are so generous that fuels, electricity and water for a long time have been sold at rates far below production cost — electricity reportedly for as little as a twentieth of actual cost. 19 Unsurprisingly, this is costing the state a small fortune, and subsidies accounted for about a quarter of the state's budget in the 2014–15 fiscal year. <sup>20</sup> Even so, high oil prices for a long period enabled the Kuwaiti state to shoulder these expenses, but then came the 2014 price collapse. As we know, the price went from over \$100 per barrel in the summer of 2014 to half that in January 2015, and then below \$30 a barrel a year later.<sup>21</sup> For the Kuwaiti state,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Krüger, "Bensinprisfastsettelsen i Kuwait", *Babylon nordisk tidsskrift for midtøstenstudier* 1 (2014), p. 20. <sup>13</sup> Luomi, The Gulf Monarchies and Climate Change: Abu Dhabi and Qatar in an Era of Natural Unsustainability (2012), pp. 27-35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> World Bank, Making the Most of Scarcity. Accountability for Better Water Management Results in the Middle East and North Africa (2007), p. 142; World Bank, "Renewable Internal Freshwater Resources per Capita (Cubic Meters)".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Shehabi, Assessing Kuwaiti Energy Pricing Reforms; Michaelson, "Kuwait's Inferno: How Will the World's Hottest City Survive Climate Change?"; Toumi, "Kuwait Has World's Highest Water Consump-

tion", *Gulf News*, 25 April 2011.

16 BP, "BP Energy Outlook Country and Regional Insights – Middle East" (2017); BP, "BP Statistical Review of World Energy June 2018", Statistical Review of World Energy (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Al-Zāhī, "Nigābat al-kahrabā' tarfudu tahwīl al-wizāra ilā mu'assasa", *Al-qabas*, 21 March 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Kuwait Govt, "Al-Musāhamāt al-muhaddada wal-muʿtazima 'alā al-ṣaʿīd al-waṭanī'', *EPA* website (2015).

19 Shehabi, Assessing Kuwaiti Energy Pricing Reforms, p. 3.

11 Oil Addition in Kuwait: Propos

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Al-Ojayan, "Treating the Oil Addiction in Kuwait: Proposals for Economic Reform", *Kuwait Programme Paper Series* 41, LSE (2016), p. 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Mottaghi, "Whither Oil Prices?", MENA Quarterly Economic Brief 7, World Bank: Middle East and North Africa Region (July 2016); Mottaghi, "MENA Quarterly Economic Brief: Plunging Oil Prices", MENA Quarterly Economic Brief 141, World Bank (February 2015).

for which oil exports constitute about 90% of its revenues, <sup>22</sup> the collapse hit hard. Following 16 years of budget surplus, Kuwait has seen a deficit for the past years, the deficit reaching more than \$15 billion in 2016. <sup>23</sup> While the oil price later rose considerably, it never reached the pre-summer 2014 level before, in the spring of 2020, the Corona-crisis struck and the oil price collapsed completely. Lower oil prices do seem to be, as the World Bank has argued, the "new normal". <sup>24</sup> Even for Kuwait, a country with vast financial reserves, economic reform had become a necessity. The generous subsidies were a rather obvious place to begin.

Yet, cuts in benefits are never popular with the population, nor, at least in the case of Kuwait, with politicians. The decision to cut the subsidies was made by the Kuwaiti government, not the parliament, and it was made on 1 August 2016, when the parliament was not in session due to the summer break. This was no coincidence: the government had attempted in vain to gain parliament's support for subsidy cuts for many years, <sup>25</sup> and when this did not succeed, the authorities finally chose to bypass the elected representatives. Unsurprisingly, the MPs reacted with fury, seemingly competing to be the most outraged over the decision, and demanded that the decision be reversed. <sup>26</sup> There were two aspects of the reform that caused outrage among the people's representatives: the cut itself and the government's justification for it, and the way in which it was enacted. I will begin with the first aspect.

While, as we have seen, this reform could be a positive step in terms of cutting Kuwait's GHG-emissions, this aspect was completely absent when the government presented the decision. Instead, it was all about the economy, about setting the prize free, and harmonizing prices with the other GCC states. The government maintained that Kuwait would still retain very low prices, and that fiscal responsibility was a necessity.<sup>27</sup> The MPs did not buy this, however, and replied that they were all for fiscal responsibility, but in that case, the government should begin by ending corruption and stop wasting money on inefficient and expensive programs with doubtful merits. Or, in the words of one MP: "we will not allow the government to cover its own wasteful spending at the expanse of the citizen's pocket".<sup>28</sup> Many would argue that these objections are quite relevant, and the question of corruption is both contentious and central in Kuwaiti politics. Yet, cutting benefits to citizens in Kuwait — and in the other GCC states — is potentially problematic in a more fundamental manner.

As we know, Kuwait and its neighbours are oft-cited examples of the rentier state, <sup>29</sup> in which the state can provide the population with benefits without taxation due to income from state-controlled export of natural resources to the world economy. This, in turn, creates the foundation for a special relationship between the state and society marked by clientelism, in which non-elected regimes provide extensive welfare for their citizens in exchange for political loyalty. As many researchers have noted, the situation in the gulf countries is not as straight forward as the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> US Dept of Commerce, "Kuwait: Oil and Gas", export.gov (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Shehabi, Assessing Kuwaiti Energy Pricing Reforms, p. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Mottaghi, "Whither Oil Prices?".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Shehabi, *Assessing Kuwaiti Energy Pricing Reforms*, p. 4; Hagagy, "Kuwait's Anti-Austerity Law-makers Threaten Reform Plans", *Reuters*, 5 December 2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Al-Fahaymān, "Nuwwāb 'an ziyādat as 'ār al-banzīn: rafḍ lil-qirār", *Al-Ra'y*, 3 August 2016, p. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Kuwait News Agency, "Kuwait Decides to 'Rationalize Fuel Subsidies'"; anon., "Fuel Price Hike Has No Impact on Traffic Jam", *Kuwait Times*, 31 August 2017; Al-Faḥaymān, "Nuwwāb 'an ziyādat as'ār albanzīn".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Al-Faḥaymān, "Nuwwāb 'an ziyādat as'ār al-banzīn".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Beblawi, "The Rentier State in the Arab World", *Arab Studies Quarterly* 9.4 (1987); Mahdavy, "The Patterns and Problems of Economic Development in Rentier States: The Case of Iran", *Studies in the Economic History of the Middle East: From the Rise of Islam to the Present Day*, ed. Cook (1970).

rentier state theory claims.<sup>30</sup> The provision of benefits is not the only source of legitimacy for the regimes, and the absence of taxation does not hinder demands for popular political participation, as has been evident on many occasions in Kuwait. Even so, there is wide agreement that the theory identifies central mechanisms for regime power and popular legitimacy, as has been aptly demonstrated following the Arab Spring.<sup>31</sup>

Thus, when cutting benefits, a regime risks being seen as not fulfilling its part of this deal, namely providing its citizens with benefits and seeing to their needs. Perhaps unsurprisingly, some in Kuwait saw the cuts in fuels subsidies in this light. The Islamic Constitutional Movement, the political movement of the Muslim Brotherhood in Kuwait that has taken part in several cabinets, were very explicit. In a statement, the group argued that the decision "reflects a spirit of non-responsibility towards the Kuwaiti people". The fiscal argument, in other words, has been a difficult one to employ for the Kuwaiti government, even in times of falling oil prices.

#### 2.2 The human factor and the local context

Then there is the issue of how the decision was taken and the role of the elected representatives in the parliament, and this brings us to the last event. On 16 October 2016, the Emir dissolved the Parliament, triggering new elections. The move came, according to the BBC, due to "disputes between MPs and the government over fuel price increases". Surely, other factors were involved as well, but there is no doubt that the subsidy cut played an important role, not only for the decision itself, but due to the government omitting the elected representatives. One MP even stated that the way the decision was made was worse than its content, and several MPs warned that it would destroy any opportunity for cooperation between the government and the assembly.<sup>34</sup> Seemingly, they were right.

In Kuwait, power ultimately rests with the Emir and the royal family. The Emir can dissolve the assembly and rule by decree, he appoints the PM which in turn appoints the cabinet, in which the most senior posts are reserved for the ruling Al-Ṣabāḥ family. At the same time, political inclusion and participation is an important part of the ruling family's legitimacy, and elections for the parliament are genuine competitions between opposing political forces, and oppositional candidates often perform well. While the powers of the Parliament are quite limited, they do hold tools that can obstruct government policies. This often takes the form of interpellations, *istijwābāt* (referred to in local English-language media as "grillings"), against cabinet members from the royal family, which can be followed by votes of no confidence. As this is seen as humiliating by the royal family, presenting such interpellations have notoriously led to the dissolution of Parliament. Between 2006 and 2012, strong oppositional representation in Parliament led to numerous interpellations being filed, in practice leading to permanent political crisis: the government could not enact its policies, 10 governments came and left, and no less than five elections took

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Herb, "A Nation of Bureaucrats: Political Participation and Economic Diversification in Kuwait and the United Arab Emirates", *International Journal of Middle East Studies* 41.3 (2009); Selvik, "Golfmonarkiene: Mer variasjon enn olje kan forklare", *Babylon nordisk tidsskrift for midtøstenstudier* 2 (2010); Krane, "Political Enablers of Energy Subsidy Reform in Middle Eastern Oil Exporters", *Nature Energy* 3.7 (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Nordenson, Online Activism in the Middle East: Political Power and Authoritarian Governments from Egypt to Kuwait (2017); Nordenson, Fra opprør til kaos: Midtøsten etter den arabiske våren (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Al-Faḥaymān, "Nuwwāb 'an ziyādat as'ār al-banzīn".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> BBC, "Kuwait Emir Dissolves Parliament over Fuel Price Row", 16 October 2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Al-Faḥaymān, "Nuwwāb 'an ziyādat as'ār al-banzīn".

place. 35 In the autumn of 2012, after almost two years of continuous, oppositional popular and political mobilization, the government had had enough. Demonstrations were violently dispersed, activists and politicians arrested, the parliament dissolved, and a new electoral law that favoured the allies of the regime was decreed. 36 The opposition answered by boycotting the elections, as well as those that followed. Thus, the parliament that was dissolved in October 2016 was more or less free of opposition. <sup>37</sup> Yet, even though the MPs supported the government, they chose the opposition's favoured weapon — interpellation — to react against the price hikes, leading, predictably, to new elections. The opposition took part in these elections and won 24 out of 50 seats.<sup>38</sup> The government, in other words, ended up paying a very high political price for the price hike, but they deemed it necessary. The many pro-government MPs who were not re-elected also paid a high price, yet they did not dare to do anything but oppose a policy they knew to be extremely unpopular.

The events discussed so far illustrate several factors that will be central for the development in Kuwait and other GCC states over the coming years. For one thing, the consequences of climate change will be severe, potentially catastrophic, and substantial efforts have to be made in terms of adaptation. Yet, adaptation without mitigation will hardly be enough, and Kuwait will face extreme difficulties if the goals of the Paris agreement are not realized. From an environmental perspective, a green shift makes sense in Kuwait. From an economic perspective, a green shift globally threatens Kuwait's oil-based economy, yet if such a shift does take place, Kuwait needs to reform its economy, increase its sources of revenue, and cut back on lavish spending such as subsidies. Again, a green transition seems to be part of the solution. Finally, these events show that the human factor — the views, opinions and actions of the people of Kuwait — is central for any green shift, and popular support is a necessity if reform is to take place. This, of course, is particularly important for a regime wanting to retain its position.

It also clearly demonstrates that a central part of this is how an issue is presented, framed, and perceived, as argued by several previous studies (albeit not focused on the MENA region).<sup>39</sup> As we have seen, if people do not agree with the definition of the problem at hand or its solution, reform becomes difficult. Within the literature, there is wide agreement that support or acceptance for green policies is dependent on values and beliefs, inclusion in the decision process, and not least the local context: policies that are popular one place may be seen as irrelevant somewhere else<sup>40</sup> — this also holds true for Kuwait. How the problem at hand is presented and whether the narrative provided appeals to its intended audience is central. Similarly, how authorities present a problem can tell us much about how they view it and what they intend to do — no one spends time and resources trying to solve a problem they do not recognize.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> For an overview of Kuwait's political system and the contentious period between 2006 and 2012, see Nordenson, Online Activism in the Middle East: Political Power and Authoritarian Governments from Egypt to Kuwait, pp. 140-60. For an overview of Kuwaiti elections, election results, and the various cabinets, see Herb, "Kuwait Politics Database".

36 Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> BBC, "Kuwait Emir Dissolves Parliament over Fuel Price Row".

<sup>38</sup> Hagagy, "Kuwait's Anti-Austerity Lawmakers Threaten Reform Plans".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Cherry, Kallbekken, and Kroll, "The Acceptability of Efficiency-Enhancing Environmental Taxes, Subsidies and Regulation: An Experimental Investigation", Environmental Science & Policy 16 (2012); Nisbet, "Communicating Climate Change: Why Frames Matter for Public Engagement", Environment: Science and Policy for Sustainable Development 51.2 (2009).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Adger et al., "Are There Social Limits to Adaptation to Climate Change?", *Climatic Change* 93 (2009); Wolf, Allice, and Bell, "Values, Climate Change, and Implications for Adaptation: Evidence from Two Communities in Labrador, Canada", Global Environmental Change 23.2 (2013); Few, Brown, and Tompkins, "Public Participation and Climate Change Adaptation: Avoiding the Illusion of Inclusion", Climate policy 7.1 (2007).

When the reform of the fuel subsidies was announced, the government presented it as a necessary and responsible fiscal measure — without much success. When they also sidestepped the elected parliament, they were portrayed as ignoring two central elements of their relationship with the population: their duty to provide welfare and services, and the participatory aspect of politics in the country. In spite of this, one could argue that the government succeeded in the sense that the changes were implemented and are still in force. Still, the gains are rather limited given the high political price paid, and much more wide-reaching changes will likely be necessary in the future if the government is to reach its goals. While the cuts did lead to fiscal savings, the environmental results were modest, to say the least. Although sales of some types of fuel dropped, this was almost matched by increased sales of others. Thus, one year after the reform, the total sales of car fuels had reportedly declined by no more than 0.8%. <sup>41</sup>

That being said, the government seemed to have learned valuable lessons from the process, and when the government turned their attention to the issue of water and electricity in the spring of 2018, they seemingly chose a different strategy. Hoping to reduce consumption, the government payed more attention to the environmental aspect, and appealed to its citizens to take responsibility. Did this signal a shift? Does the Kuwaiti government want a green shift, and have they adopted new strategies to get their population on board? In order to answer this, it is useful to look into the discursive context within which water and electricity was discussed and look at how the Kuwaiti authorities view environmental issues more generally, beginning with their view on climate change, and what they intend to do.

#### 3 Climate change in Kuwaiti state discourse

Kuwait has signed the Paris Agreement and ratified it on 23 April 2018, and the Nationally Determined Contributions (NDC) sets Kuwait's goals and promises under the agreement. Whereas the GCC states, and Saudi-Arabia in particular, previously have been accused of not recognizing the problem of climate change, <sup>43</sup> Kuwaiti authorities state in the NDC that they share the world's concern for GHG-emissions and climate change, that action is needed, and that Kuwait will be severely affected by climate change. They also make it clear, however, that Kuwait is not to blame for this problem — quite literally: "despite the fact that Kuwait didn't contribute to this phenomenon, Kuwait's geographical location made it vulnerable to the impacts of climate change ...". <sup>44</sup> In a similar vein, the document argues that Kuwait "only" is responsible for 0,27% of the world's emissions, such a small number that it hardly matters. <sup>45</sup> Yet, Kuwaiti citizens account for only 0,016% of the world's population, meaning their emissions are extremely high.

This text is also quite telling of the tools used in government discourse to deal with the different and at times conflicting points of view and positions that Kuwaiti authorities include in their environmental discourse. Interestingly, it also illustrates some striking similarities to how Norwegian authorities, Norway being a fellow oil exporting country, deal with similar contradictions. Kjersti Fløttum, in her analysis of the climate discourse of the Norwegian government, argues

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Anon., "Fuel Price Hike Has No Impact on Traffic Jam".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Anon., "Al-Kahrabā': Al-Kuwait min 'a'lā al-duwal fī mu'addalāt istihlāk al-miyāh", *Al-Waṭan*, 4 March 2018; Al-'Alās, "Al-Rashīdī: 909 malāyīn ghālūn sa'atnā al-'intājiyya lil-miyāh ba'd khams sanawāt", *Al-Ra'y*, 23 March 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Luomi, *The Gulf Monarchies and Climate Change: Abu Dhabi and Qatar in an Era of Natural Unsustainability*, pp. 199–202.

<sup>44</sup> Kuwait Govt, "Al-Musāhamāt al-muḥaddada wal-muʿtazima ʿalā al-ṣaʿīd al-waṭanī" (2015), p. 9.

that it should be analyzed by examining both macro- and micro-linguistic features, combining a narrative approach with a polyphonic approach.<sup>46</sup> Analysis of the narrative is concerned with the story told in a text, who the main actors are, who is the hero and villain, what the problem or complication is, how to solve it and what the desired end-state is.

Polyphony is a concept first and foremost associated with Bakhtin, introduced in his analysis of Dostoevsky, <sup>47</sup> and then developed further by Fløttum and others. <sup>48</sup> As noted by Fløttum, the main principle is that in a text or an utterance, there is not one unique voice, but rather multiple voices and points of view present in addition to the author's — much like polyphony as we know the term from music. This can be explicit, in that someone is quoted, or it can be implicit, and it might often not be clear who these other points of view belong to. The relationship between these views and that of the author, and thus between one discourse and others, can be determined through different linguistic tools. For instance, using the connective "but", one could say that "climate change demands instant mitigation action, but we cannot sacrifice people's jobs". This shows that the author recognizes the importance of action but will not prioritize it over jobs, in turn illustrating the relationship between different climate discourses, and between different interests that engage in these discourses. Negatives are often used in this way, and so also in this text. The Kuwaiti government argues that Kuwait is *not* to blame for climate change, <sup>49</sup> thus refuting the argument and the discourse that holds that oil producers are responsible for the pollution caused by the fuels they have sold.

Moreover, the Kuwaiti government on numerous occasions employs a tool that Fløttum has identified in Norwegian discourse, in which authorities present two different and conflicting views, and then moves on without addressing the inherent contradiction: "It appears that it [The government] through the polyphonic utterances avoids to deal with the conflicts inherent in the problems". This is very evident in the Kuwaiti NDC. Kuwait "shares the concerns of the international community", agrees on the importance of lowering emissions, is "ambitious" to avoid increases in emissions, and assigns great importance to international efforts towards mitigation. At the same time, they plan to continue and increase Kuwaiti oil production, refuse to commit to emission reductions, and refute their responsibility for global emissions and climate change.

It should be noted that, in terms of mitigation action, Kuwait stresses that it is a developing economy reliant on one source of income and as such cannot be expected to do too much and will depend on assistance from developed countries.<sup>53</sup> Yet, while other developing countries set concrete targets conditional on assistance, Kuwait does no such thing, and provides no promises and no targets at all. Instead, the country will *strive* to reduce emissions along three paths: technical

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Fløttum, "A Linguistic and Discursive View on Climate Change Discourse", *ASp. la revue du GERAS* 58 (2010); Fløttum and Gjerstad, "Arguing for Climate Policy Through the Linguistic Construction of Narratives and Voices: The Case of the South-African Green Paper National Climate Change Response", *Climatic Change* 118.2 (2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Bakhtin, Problems of Dostoevsky's Poetics (2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Fløttum and Espeland, "Norske klimanarrativer – hvor mange 'fortellinger'? En lingvistisk og diskursiv analyse av to norske stortingsmeldinger", *Sakprosa* 6.4 (2014); Fløttum and Gjerstad, "Arguing for Climate Policy Through the Linguistic Construction of Narratives and Voices".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Kuwait Govt, "Al-Musāhamāt al-muḥaddada wal-muʿtazima ʿalā al-ṣaʿīd al-waṭanī", p. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Fløttum and Espeland, "Norske klimanarrativer–hvor mange "fortellinger"? En lingvistisk og diskursiv analyse av to norske stortingsmeldinger", p. 15.

<sup>51</sup> Kuwait Govt, "Al-Musāhamāt al-muḥaddada wal-muʿtazima ʿalā al-ṣaʿīd al-waṭanī ", pp. 1, 5, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Reuters, "Kuwait Petroleum to Spend over \$500 bln by 2040 as It Lifts Oil Capacity", 31 January 2018; Kuwait Govt, "Al-Musāhamāt al-muḥaddada wal-muʿtazima 'alā al-şaʿīd al-waṭanī".

<sup>53</sup> Kuwait Govt, "Al-Musāhamāt al-muḥaddada wal-muʿtazima ʿalā al-ṣaʿīd al-waṭanī".

upgrading of oil and energy production, reduction in consumption through subsidy reform and fostering a sustainable culture, and investments in renewables. The document does refer to the Emir's vision for renewables, yet while this is given as 15% of energy needs being met by renewables by 2030 in other documents, no number is given here.<sup>54</sup> In short, no concrete promise, and what will be done will be done through technical solutions, regulations, awareness, and voluntary cuts in consumption. This is in line with the wider environmental discourse employed by the Kuwaiti state, and in order to look at that, a good place to start is the website of the ministry of oil, and an article entitled "Environment and safety in oil production".<sup>55</sup>

This document recognizes that pollution is the "dark side" of the oil industry, yet it states that pollution isn't really a problem in itself, the real problem is ignorance towards pollution. <sup>56</sup> Once one recognizes the problem, it can be solved using new technology, strict regulations, a rigorous supervision regime, and spreading knowledge and awareness. This, luckily, the Kuwaiti state provides, and the state is the actor that solves the problem, protecting its citizens. This narrative and these thematic lines are consistent in state discourse. Thus, while Kuwaiti authorities may refute a climate discourse that entails cuts in oil production, and while they refuse many of the policies associated with a green shift, the do not refute climate change and certainly not the importance of environmental issues. On the contrary, Kuwaiti authorities spend much time and resources on an environmental discourse that offers a comprehensive and mostly consistent view on the problem, its causes, and how it can be solved.

#### 4 Environmental issues as the state's domain

The main governmental body dealing with environmental issues is the Environmental Public Authority (EPA). It is led by a member of the royal family, and itself subject to the supreme council for the environment, led by the deputy prime minister. The EPA is the agency tasked with supervising environmental issues, spreading awareness and information, raising new initiatives, and not least enforcing the Environmental protection law adopted in 2014 and amended in 2015. This is the main document concerning the environment in Kuwait, and is the central document referred to in the NDC helping Kuwait reduce its emissions. Se

The Environmental Law provides a definition of climate change in the preamble, and then moves on to not mention climate change again — in spite of the scope of the law being very wide. The aim of the law is given as protecting the environment and its resources, as well as living creatures and biological diversity. On numerous instances, the law speaks of the need to manage nature's resources so that these can be utilized by coming generations as well, and sustainable development is listed as a goal along with industrial and economic expansion — there is no conflict between expansion and the environment. If, that is, one takes care to protect the environment, follow a careful regime of supervision, strict regulations, and employ new technology.

Focus in the law is on avoiding spills, on physically protecting the immediate environment, and there is talk of the Montreal protocol and the Ozon layer. These are all important topics, but combined with the lack of attention to climate change, it is reminiscent of environmental discourses of the 1980s and 1990s — not least given the focus on technical solutions and strict

<sup>54</sup> Ibid

<sup>55</sup> Kuwait Ministry of Oil, "Al-Bī'a wal-salām fī al-ṣinā'a al-nafṭiyya", Ḥaqā'iq wa 'arqām.

<sup>°</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Kuwait Govt, "Qānūn ḥimāiat al-bī'a raqm (42) li-sanat 2014", EPA website (2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Kuwait Govt, "Al-Musāhamāt al-muḥaddada wal-muʿtazima ʿalā al-ṣaʿīd al-waṭanī", pp. 7-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Kuwait Govt, "Qānūn himāyat al-bī'a raqm (42) li-sanat 2014", pp. 24–25.

<sup>60</sup> Ibid.

regulations rather than a transition towards green solutions and changes in habits. In short, it brings to mind what Dryzek terms "Administrative Rationalism", 61 and what Hajer terms "traditionalist-pragmatist story-line". 62 in which experts and the state through regulations and supervision can solve environmental problems without, crucially, fundamental changes to society or the economy.

The main agent in the Kuwaiti state's discourse is, without a doubt, itself. It is the state that is to supervise, analyse and define the problems, it is to make use of experts from state institutions to find the best solutions, and then implement these. It is to make sure everyone follows the regulations, and the environmental protection law even institutes an environmental police force. The state fulfils the paternalistic role as protector of the environment, and thereby the citizens, and solves the problem so that they don't have to worry about it — a convenient narrative for the rentier state. There is, nevertheless, a role for the population as well. For one thing, it is on the receiving end of the awareness and information campaigns of the state — although not any information. The one paragraph in the law that mentions the media states that it is forbidden to spread false news about the environment that might lead to fear or doubts about the state of the environment. 63 Moreover, the population is invited to take part in numerous and regular voluntary campaigns, often organized by the EPA, by the semi-official Environmental group Kuwait Environment Protection Society (KEPS),<sup>64</sup> or other organizations and public and private companies. These campaigns usually aim to spread information, or to clean beaches, camping grounds, and so on. This is of course important, yet again, it is also a convenient understanding of the problem for an oil exporting country.

This same narrative is found also in other sources, such as the environmental magazines published by EPA and KEPS:  $b\vec{r}$  atn $\bar{a}$  (our environment) and al- $b\vec{r}$  a (the environment), respectively. While climate change is given some attention in these outlets, there is no talk of or demands for policy changes in Kuwait. Instead, there is talk of the necessary technical solutions for adaptation that the government puts in place. In general, however, the focus remains on spills, on wildlife, and the like. An automated word count of the latest issues of these magazines confirms this impression:<sup>65</sup> the most employed words are not climate change, green shift, transition, activism, or the like. Instead, it is, expectedly, the environment, and then words like the state, ministries, law, the EPA, and so on. There is, again, no doubt as to the responsible agent: it is the state.

Thus, the Kuwaiti state recognizes the problem of climate change, but does not see Kuwait as responsible or obliged to take substantial steps to solve it. Climate change is something distant that is solved through international agreements — to which Kuwait is a part, and so the country is doing its share. Instead, focus is on the local, where problems can be solved through supervision, strict regulations enforced by the state, technical solutions and awareness — again built by the state. While this isn't really an answer to climate change, the Kuwaiti state solves this using the same approach as the one identified by Fløttum in Norwegian governmental discourse. It recognizes climate change as a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Dryzek, The Politics of the Earth: Environmental Discourses (2013).

<sup>62</sup> Hajer, The Politics of Environmental Discourse: Ecological Modernization and the Policy Process (1995).

63 Kuwait Govt, "Qānūn ḥimāyat al-bī'a raqm (42) li-sanat 2014", p. 130.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Or, in Arabic, Al-Jam'iyya al-Kuwaitiyya li-himāyat al-bī'a [Kuwait Environment Protection Society (the group's own translation)], whose website can be found at www.keps.org.kw/.

The magazine of the EPA has not been published since October 2014. The issues included are Bi atnā, issue 166 (October 2014) and *Al-Bī'a*, issue 394 (April 2018).

problem, yet refutes responsibility and large-scale cuts, and offer instead the environmental discourse described here — without dealing with the contradictions in this line of action. Thus, a discourse and an understanding emerge in which the Kuwaiti oil industry is not in conflict with the environment, and in which the clientelist relationship between state and society is maintained — the state solves the problem, provides services, and protects its citizens.

# 5 Water and electricity consumption: state service or environmental issue?

How then, did Kuwaiti authorities present the issue of water and electricity conservation during the spring of 2018? The background is, as we have seen, that water and electricity consumption levels in Kuwait are among the highest in the world, that both are heavily subsidized and based on fossil fuels, and so current levels of consumption are not sustainable neither in a fiscal nor environmental perspective. The level of consumption has increased substantially every year since the early 2000s, <sup>66</sup> and so the Kuwaiti authorities wish to stop this trend and reduce consumption. The government had already taken one important step when it introduced new and increased tariffs on water and electricity in the summer of 2017. These new tariffs, however, were only applied to public institutions, private companies, and some areas inhabited by foreign workers. <sup>67</sup> Ordinary Kuwaitis were exempt, even though the residential sector consumes most of the electricity produced in Kuwait. <sup>68</sup> Instead, the authorities chose a different approach towards their own citizens as summer approached in 2018: to encourage (voluntary) conservation.

This, in itself, is nothing new, and a governmental committee has worked to promote conservation in government institutions since 2007.<sup>69</sup> Similarly, a program aimed at spreading awareness in Kuwaiti schools has been running for years. These efforts continued through the spring of 2018, and in addition, the government sought to encourage the general population to conserve as well. The message was relayed in a number of articles in Kuwait's top newspapers, that, almost without exception, were more or less verbatim the same in each newspaper, in turn often verbatim the same as a news item on the website of the ministry of Electricity and Water — the government clearly succeeded in getting its message across in the media.<sup>70</sup> In these pieces, the minister himself or others from MEW and other ministries, called on the Kuwaiti people to limit their use of water and electricity: they appealed to the importance of using natural resources in a sustainable manner, they argued that wasting water was uncivilised, and they drew attention to how big the problem of lacking water resources is globally. On the occasion of the world water day, the director of the EPA argued that we all need to take appropriate measures to adapt to the consequences of climate change, conserving water being one of these.<sup>71</sup> The authorities stated that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Ferroukhi et al., *Renewable Energy Market Analysis: The GCC Region* (2016), pp. 32, 34; International Energy Agency, "Kuwait: Electricity and Heat for 2015".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Kuwait News Agency, "New Tariffs Help Rationalize Water, Electricity Consumption – Official", 23 August 2017; Būʻamrī, "Al-Kuwait tarfaʻu asʻār al-kahrabā' wal-mā' 500% ʻalā al-wāfidīn", *Al-ʿArabiyya*, 22 August 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Ferroukhi et al., Renewable Energy Market Analysis: The GCC Region, p. 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Kuwait General Authority for Applied Education and Training, "Liqā' maʿa al-muhandis ʿAlī al-ʿAidī al-ʾustādh bil-maʿhad al-ṣināʿī – al-Shuwaikh", 18 July 2011.

Nee for instance Kuwait Ministry of Electricity and Water, "Şaif al-Kuwait 'āmin mā' iyyan wa kahrabā' iyyan", 23 March 2018; Al-'Alās, "Al-Rashīdī: 909 malāyīn ghālūn"; anon., "Al-Rashīdī: Al-Kuwait taḥtāj ilā 840 milyūn ghālūn miyāh yawmiyyan fī 2030", Al-Jarīda, 23 March 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Kuwait News Agency, "Mudīr al-bī'a al-Kuwaitiyya: qaḍiyat al-miyāh tataṣaddaru awwaliyyātnā wa nas'ā li-tarshīd istihlākihā wa idārat istikhdāmihā", 22 March 2018.

the aim was to increase awareness, and they claimed success arguing that the discourse on water in the country has changed. The authorities claimed success in terms of more tangible changes as well, as the increase in electricity consumption during the summer was smaller than expected. He tanged to the consumption nevertheless continued to increase in spite of the new tariffs and the conservation campaigns, it is important to note that conservation was not the only message the Kuwaiti authorities relayed.

On every occasion, the Kuwaiti government made sure to let the population know that they did everything that needed to be done in order to meet demand and deliver uninterrupted services to them in spite of record high levels of consumption: the summer was "safe both in terms of electricity and water". The government detailed how it invested large sums in upgrading and expanding existing power and desalination plants, and how it made sure that enough workers were on call at all times. This message got extensive coverage in Kuwait's top newspapers, and articles on the government's efforts to secure supply were often printed next to texts on the need for conservation, or the two messages were combined in the same article — making the appeal to conserve seem anything but acute. Again, conflicting considerations are facilitated by allowing different voices and different messages and ignoring the contradiction, in line with Fløttum's observations. As noted by Al-Sarihi, the Gulf countries do not comprehensively assess "contradictions between climate change mitigation and adaptation themselves and other policy goals" in their Nationally Determined Contributions, and run the risk of pursuing conflicting strategies. Yet, as we have seen here, this may in itself be a strategy, at least in the case of Kuwait.

Moreover, the texts were quite technical and detailed, referring to large investments, impressive plants, and the extensive expertise needed — features only a state can deliver. In other words, conservation is something the government looks favourably on, it is a good way to engage the population, but it is not and it cannot be the solution. The solution has to be that the state solves the problem on behalf of its citizens making sure that they get the services and resources they need. This illustrates two important points: for one thing, the state cannot be seen to be unable to solve problems and deliver services, that would undermine the contract between state and society. Secondly, it can't be anyone else who solves it. The problem can't be solved by, for instance, citizens taking action, by private companies with new solutions, or by decentralized power production, because that would, in a very concrete manner, remove power from the state.

#### 6 A hegemonic discourse

These themes, as we have seen, are the foundation for the Kuwaiti authorities discourse on the environment, on climate change, on electricity, water, and energy. We have also seen that the Kuwaiti government, to say the least, is highly successful in getting its message across in Kuwaiti media, and this is of course key. The discourse that is able to dominate or be hegemonic,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Al-ʿAlī, "Būshahrī: juhūd al-tarshīd bada'at yuʿtī thimārhā", *Al-anbā*', 28 March 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Al-Dīn, "'Al-Kahrabā'': Al-ziyāda al-sanawiyya fī al-istihlāk inkhafaḍat 4%", *Al-qabas*, 25 September 2018.

ber 2018.

<sup>74</sup> Al-ʿAlī, "Al-Rashīdī: şaifnā āmin mā'iyyan wa kahrabā'iyyan wa ḥasm 'ghāz al-ʿIrāq' qarīban", *Al-anbā*', 23 March 2018.

anbā', 23 March 2018.
75 See for instance Al-Zāhī, "Niqābat 'al-kahrabā'' tarfudu taḥwīl al-wizāra"; Al-ʿAlī, "Al-Rashīdī: şaifnā āmin mā'iyyan wa kahrabā'iyyan".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Al-Sarihi, "Prospects for Climate Change Integration into GCC Economic Diversification Strategies", *LSE Middle East Centre Paper* 2018), pp. 22, 24.

sets the terms for how a problem is understood. As argued by Chantal Mouffe, what constitutes "common sense", the "natural order", or in short, how we perceive things, are not "manifestations of a deeper objectivity", 77 Rather, they are manifestations of power relations at any given time. they are the ways in which discourse is constructed in order to preserve the interests of those with power. 78 The aim, of course, is to set limits for discourse that prevent alternatives, to exercise their power through discourse, without having to resort to violence and coercion. And Kuwaiti authorities to a large extent succeed in doing this. If policy is to change, the discourse would first have to be challenged, but by and large, it is not. The state dominates media debate, and if we look at the discourse of environmental NGOs, it falls in line with the official one. I will give two brief examples, involving the above-mentioned group KEPS, and the more independent Green Line Environmental Group.

Beginning with KEPS, this group has cooperated with the EPA in order to spread awareness about climate change in connection with Kuwait's second national communication. The group launched a campaign entitled "climate change literacy", aiming to spread awareness through various events, publications, and the like. <sup>79</sup> On August 28 2018, the Secretary General presented her views on Kuwait's efforts to deal with climate change in a newspaper article entitled "Juhūd kabīra fī majāl al-taghayyur al-manākhī" [Substantial Efforts in the Field of Climate Change]. As the title suggests, the Secretary General praises Kuwait's efforts, arguing that the Emir's vision for renewables demonstrates the commitment of the authorities to the issue at hand. Moreover, climate change is an international problem, and Kuwait has signed the different agreements reached through the United Nations framework, and takes part in the conferences each year, and so it is doing its part. 80 Again, climate change is seen as something distant, the domain of the state, and nothing to worry about for ordinary citizens.

The Green Line Environmental Group is an NGO that is highly critical of the state, and which frequently criticizes the EPA and other state institutions. Using social media, the group has frequently raised the issue of the poor and at times hazardous air quality in Kuwait City. It uses measurements published on the website of the US embassy as well as other sources to criticize Kuwaiti authorities and the EPA for its failure to both warn citizens about the health hazards, and to take steps to improve the situation. It argues that the EPA doesn't fulfill its responsibilities, that it doesn't provide precise measurements, and that it doesn't do enough to punish the polluters. In other words, the state (the EPA) is the responsible actor, and the solution is in rigorous supervision and regulations. This, of course, does not mean that the Green Line necessarily agrees with all aspects of the state's view on environmental issues, and it certainly does not mean that the critique is not sincere. Yet, either way, the criticism raised falls well within the framework of the state's construction of how environmental issues are to be seen.

### Conclusion: a monumental challenge

The double challenge that Kuwait and the other oil producing Gulf countries face will become increasingly demanding for both state and society in the years to come. Yet, so far, Kuwaiti authorities has constructed an environmental discourse in which the challenge of climate change is recognized, but which nevertheless insists on the continuation of Kuwait's oil industry and the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Mouffe, "Space, Hegemony and Radical Critique", Spatial Politics: Essays for Doreen Massey, ed. Featherstone and Painter (2013), pp. 26–7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Fairclough, Language and Power (2013); Laclau and Mouffe, Hegemony and Socialist Strategy: Towards a Radical Democratic Politics (2001).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> GreenArea, "Al-Kuwait 'aṭlaqat ḥamlat 'maḥw ummiyya taghayyur al-manākh'", 9 April 2017. <sup>80</sup> Anon., "Juhūd kabīra fī majāl al-taghayyur al-manākhī", *Al-Anbā*, 28 August 2018.

political arrangements it supports. Responsibility for climate change is refuted, and the responsibility to act is mainly placed elsewhere. The state does not, however, refute environmental issues as such, and spends time and resources constructing a discourse in which the state is the actor that identifies and deal with such problems through strict regulations and supervision, without fundamental changes to the economy or to society. The state is largely successful in dominating public debate, and even critical voices follow the logic of the state's discourse. In line with this discourse. Kuwait plans to not only continue oil production over the coming decades, but to increase production capacity substantially.81

Clearly, discourse does not tell the whole story. Non-elected governments may pursue policies that are not publicly announced, and there is of course a difference between what is said in public and what the authorities discuss in closed meetings. Still, to the extent that the discourse described here is reflective of its views, it seems the Kuwaiti government takes what can only be described as an optimistic view of the consequences of both climate change and of efforts for a green shift and its effects on the international energy market — a view in which Kuwait can continue as before. Whether this is feasible in the long run is, to say the least, debatable, and short-term political gains may come at the expense of the sustainability of the system.<sup>82</sup> Moreover, while the Kuwaiti regime certainly seeks to provide their population with welfare and good lives, there is no doubt that a main priority of the un-elected Arab regimes is to secure their own position. For the moment, it seems the Kuwaiti regime equates securing their own position with continued and even increased oil exports. This raises many questions: Can we realistically expect the regime to change its policies in this regard? Would this mean that a green shift is impossible, and does it mean that a managed transition is less likely than insistence on an oil-based economy until it is no longer functional? Does it mean that Kuwaitis will have to choose between a green shift that accommodates the ruling regime or no green shift at all?

That said, this also reflects the very real and incredibly difficult challenges and dilemmas the Kuwaiti government, and the population, will face over the coming years, and these must be taken seriously. What are the real and viable economic alternatives to oil production in Kuwait? Should we expect the Kuwaiti people to give up on their wealth and voluntarily choose economic hardship? And at what point, given that oil exportation still (and for many years to come) is extremely profitable? Even with the best of intentions, a green shift in Kuwait and the other oil-exporting Gulf states will be extremely difficult. Most likely, it will lead to increased societal conflict as differing interests clash, and adaptation and mitigation measures along with economic reforms are weighed against concerns for jobs and welfare.

Importantly, all GCC states have made cuts in energy-related subsidies, albeit in varying degrees, and while foreign workers, private companies, and public institutions so far bear the brunt of these cuts, citizens have not been entirely shielded. 83 As several researchers have noted, these cuts have not sparked as much popular discontent as one might have expected, 84

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Reuters, "Kuwait Petroleum to Spend over \$500 bln by 2040 as It Lifts Oil Capacity".

<sup>82</sup> Krane, "Stability Versus Sustainability: Energy Policy in the Gulf Monarchies", Energy Journal 36.4

Inclusive and Pluralistic States Post-Arab Spring", Baker Institute for Public Policy, Issue Brief, Rice University (2018); Krane and Hung, "Energy Subsidy Reform in the Persian Gulf: The End of the Big Oil Giveaway", Baker Institute for Public Policy, Issue Brief, Rice University 28 April 2016.

84 Hertog, "Challenges to the Saudi Distributional State in the Age of Austerity", presented at Saudi

Arabia: Domestic, Regional and International Challenges, Middle East Institute, National University of Singapore, 12-13 December 2016; Young, "The Difficult Promise of Economic Reform in the Gulf', Baker Institute for Public Policy, Rice University (2018).

and, as argued by Krane, lower oil prices along with international campaigns to "end fossil fuel subsidies and address negative externalities such as pollution and climate change" have provided political cover for reforms. Tet, as we have seen, this seems to be different in Kuwait, with the regime both experiencing and fearing political reactions even to quite modest reductions. This may signal that the issue is perceived differently in Kuwait, or that Kuwait's comparatively more open political system to a larger extent allows for or even encourages such responses. This may of course change in Kuwait as the economic situation makes the need for reform more acute, or it may change in neighbouring countries if even harsher cuts provoke reactions initially discouraged by more restrictive political environments. Either way, dealing with the many challenges that come together in the issue of climate change means negotiating different and competing interests in a manner that the Gulf countries largely have been able to avoid for the past decades.

In this context, I believe this kind of discourse analysis, and the focus on the polyphonic aspect, has a lot to offer, as it helps identify the relationship between different discourses and by extension between the positions of different groups. As such, it can identify common features in the discourses of groups that refute each other's positions overall, perhaps demonstrating that they do have some views in common and help build the ground for compromises. This is sorely needed, as debate on climate change have been showed to be increasingly polarized, and as a consequence, "societies should look for mitigation policies that have co-benefits across groups of different value orientations". 86 As we have seen, the cuts in fuel subsidies were seen very differently by the government and members of parliament in Kuwait, and likely by large segments of the population as well. This made the reform difficult and costly for the authorities, and so far, they have not followed up on plans to cut subsidies on electricity and water for ordinary citizens. Yet, as the effects of both climate change and a changing international energy market become more tangible, the Kuwaiti government will likely have to make more wide-reaching changes in the future, and postponement due to opposition might not be an option. There will of course be many different ways to make such changes, and differing interests will come up against each other, making the ability to reach compromises all the more important. The approach suggested here may help identify why different groups disagree, why or why not a position gains support, and which narratives that appeal to different groups. Equally important, it will help identify the differences and conflicts of interests that cannot be circumvented by linguistic tools, and that will have to be dealt with in some way or another if a green shift is to succeed, and if Kuwait is to succeed in adapting to both climate change and a changing international energy market.

Writing on the seemingly democratic reforms introduced in Egypt, Tunisia, and many other countries in the Middle East and North Africa in the 1980s, Brynen et. al. argue that these changes were in fact not real steps towards political liberalization. Rather, they were part of a wider "authoritarian upgrading" in the region, which "was intended as a substitute for, rather than a step toward, fuller democratization". As the consequences of climate change become increasingly tangible, the big question is of course whether the same holds true for the environmental discourse of Kuwaiti authorities: is it meant as a step towards, or a substitute for, more comprehensive reforms?

Krane, "Political Enablers of Energy Subsidy Reform in Middle Eastern Oil Exporters", pp. 550–51.
 Aasen, "The Polarization of Public Concern About Climate Change in Norway", *Climate Policy* 17.2 (2017), p. 225.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Brynen et al., Beyond the Arab Spring: Authoritarianism & Democratization in the Arab World (2012), p. 4.

## Bibliography

#### 1 Primary sources

- Al-ʿAlās, ʿAlī, "Al-Rashīdī: 909 malāyīn ghālūn saʿatnā al-ʾintājiyya lil-miyāh baʿda khams sanawāt" [Al-Rashīdī: 909 Million Gallons Will be Our Production Capacity for Water in Five Years], Al-Raʾy, 23 March 2018.
- Al-ʿAlī, Dārīn, "Būshahrī: juhūd al-tarshīd bada'at yu'tī thimārhā" [Būshahrī: The Conservation Efforts Have Begun to Bear Fruit], Al-Anbā', 28 March 2018, available online at www.alanba.com.kw/ar/kuwait-news/821874/28-03-2018.
- ——, "Al-Rashīdī: şaifnā āmin mā'yyan wa kahrabā'iyyan wa ḥasm 'ghāz al-'Irāq' qarīban" [Al-Rashīdī: The Summer is Safe in Kuwait in Terms of Water and Electricity and the 'Iraqi Gas' Will be Settled Soon], *Al-Anbā*', 23 March 2018, available online at www.alanba.com.kw/ar/kuwait-news/820671/23-03-2018-.
- Al-Dīn, Mai Shihāb, "'Al-Kahrabā'': Al-ziyāda al-sanawiyya fī al-istihlāk inkhafaḍat 4%" [The Ministry of Electricity and Water: The Annual Increase in Consumption Has Decreased by 4%], Al-Qabas, 25 September 2018, available online at https://alqabas.com/article/585115
- Al-Faḥaymān, Farḥān, "Nuwwāb'an ziyādat as'ār al-banzīn: rafḍ lil-qirār" [MPs on the Increase of the Fuel Price: Rejection of the Decision], *Al-ra'ī*, 3 August 2016.
- Al-Jam'iyya al-Kuwaitiyya li-ḥimāyat al-bī'a [Kuwait Environment Protection Society (the group's own translation)], institutional website at www.keps.org.kw/.
- Al-Turkī, Fahd and 'Alī Al-Ṣnaideḥ, "Taḥrīr al-banzīn mashrūṭ bi-da'm al-muwāṭin" [Setting Free (the Price of) Gasoline is Dependent on the Support of Citizens], *Al-Jarīda*, 4 August 2016.
- Al-Zāhī, Maḥmūd, "Niqābat 'al-kahrabā'' tarfuḍu taḥwīl al-wizāra ilā mu'assasa" [The Workers' Union of the Ministry of Electricity and Water Refuse Turning the Ministry into an Agency], *Al-Qabas*, 21 March 2018, available online at https://alqabas.com/515263/.
- Anon., "Juhūd kabīra fī majāl al-taghayyur al-manākhī" [Substantial Efforts in the Field of Climate Change], *Al-anbā*', 28 August 2018.
- ——, "Al-Kahrabā': Al-Kuwait min 'a'lā al-duwal fī mu 'addalāt istihlāk al-miyāh" [(The Ministry of) Electricity (and Water): Kuwait is Among the Top Countries in Terms of Water Consumption], *Al-Waṭan*, 4 March 2018.
- ———, "Al-Rashīdī: Al-Kuwait taḥtāj ilā 840 milyūn ghālūn miyāh yawmiyyan fī 2030" [Al-Rashīdī: Kuwait Will be in Need of 840 Million Gallons of Water a Day in 2030], *Al-Jarīda*, 23 March 2018.
- Kuwait General Authority for Applied Education and Training, "Liqā' maʿa al-muhandis ʿAlī al-ʿAidī al-ʾustādh bil-maʿhad al-ṣināʿī Al-Shuwaikh" [Meeting with Engineer ʿAlī Al-ʿAidī Professor at the Institute of Industry Al-Shuwaikh], 18 July 2011, available online at www.paaet.edu.kw/mysite/Default.aspx?tabid=36&mid=920&newsid920=3290&language=ar-KW.
- Kuwait Government, "Qānūn ḥimāyat al-bī'a raqm (42) li-sanat 2014" [The Environmental Protection Law, No 42 of 2014], EPA website (2014), available online at https://epa.org.kw/EPALaw.
- ——, "Al-Musāhamāt al-muḥaddada wal-muʿtazima ʿalā al-ṣaʿīd al-waṭanī" [Intended Nationally Determined Contributions], *EPA* website (2015), available online at https://epa.org.kw/ClimateChange/climate5.
- Kuwait Ministry of Electricity and Water, "Şaif Al-Kuwait 'āmin mā' iyyan wa kahrabā' iyyan" [The Summer is Safe in Kuwait in Terms of Water and Electricity], *Ministry of Electricity and Water News*, 23 March 2018.
- Kuwait Ministry of Oil, "Al-Bī'a wal-salām fī al-ṣināʿa al-nafṭiyya" [Environment and Safety in the Oil Industry], Ḥaqāʾiq waʾarqām, the article is no longer available online, but has been downloaded and stored by the author and availabe at
  - https://web.archive.org/web/20090120170023/http://www.moo.gov.kw/facts/ar/index.asp?More=yes&NewsID=48&mode=0&day=4&page=4

#### 2 Secondary sources

Aasen, Marianne, "The Polarization of Public Concern About Climate Change in Norway", *Climate Policy* 17.2 (2017), pp. 213–30.

- Adger, W Neil; Suraje Dessai; Marisa Goulden; Mike Hulme; Irene Lorenzoni; Donald R. Nelson; Lars Otto Naess; Johanna Wolf; and Anita Wreford, "Are There Social Limits to Adaptation to Climate Change?", Climatic Change 93 (2009), pp. 335–54.
- Al-Ojayan, Hessah, "Treating the Oil Addiction in Kuwait: Proposals for Economic Reform", *Kuwait Programme Paper Series* 41, LSE (2016), avialable online at https://s3.amazonaws.com/rgi-documents/e99ba2380791daf0aedbd4ba06ddae0bb2878af6.pdf.
- Al-Sarihi, Aisha, "Prospects for Climate Change Integration into GCC Economic Diversification Strategies", *Kuwait Programme Paper Series* 20, LSE (2018), available online at 
  www.academia.edu/36121003/PROSPECTS\_FOR\_CLIMATE\_CHANGE\_INTEGRATION\_INTO\_
  THE GCC ECONOMIC DIVERSIFICATION STRATEGIES.
- Anon., "Fuel Price Hike Has No Impact on Traffic Jam", Kuwait Times, 31 August 2017.
- , "Govt Austerity Measures Top Election Campaigns", Kuwait Times, 13 November 2016.
- Bakhtin, Mikhail, *Problems of Dostoevsky's Poetics*, edited and traslated by Caryl Emerson (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2014).
- BBC, "Kuwait Emir Dissolves Parliament over Fuel Price Row", 16 October 2016, available online at www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-37671913.
- Beblawi, Hazem, "The Rentier State in the Arab World", *Arab Studies Quarterly* 9.4 (1987), pp. 383–98. BP, "BP Energy Outlook Country and Regional Insights Middle East" (2017).
- , "BP Statistical Review of World Energy June 2018", Statistical Review of World Energy (2018).
- Brynen, Rex; Pete W. Moore; Bassel F. Salloukh; and Marie-Joëlle Zahar, Beyond the Arab Spring: Authoritarianism & Democratization in the Arab World (Boulder: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2012).
- Būʿamrī, Aḥmad, "Al-Kuwait tarfaʿu asʿār al-kahrabāʾ wal-māʾ 500% ʿalā al-wāfidīn" [Kuwait Increases the Prices of Electricity and Water with 500% for Expatriates], *Al-ʿArabiyya*, 22 August 2017, available online at www.alarabiya.net/ar/aswaq/economy/2017/08/22/الكهر باء والماء للو الفين 12017/08/22/
- Cherry, Todd L.; Steffen Kallbekken; and Stephan Kroll, "The Acceptability of Efficiency-Enhancing Environmental Taxes, Subsidies and Regulation: An Experimental Investigation", *Environmental Science & Policy* 16 (2012), pp. 90–96.
- Crystal, Jill, "The Securitization of Oil and Its Ramifications in the Gulf Cooperation Council States", Environmental Politics in the Middle East, edited by Harry Verhoeven (London: Hurst & Company, 2018).
- Dryzek, John S., *The Politics of the Earth: Environmental Discourses* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013).
- Fairclough, Norman, Language and Power (London: Routledge, 2013).
- Ferroukhi, Rabia; Arslan Khalid; Diala Hawila; Divyam Nagpal; Laura El-Katiri; Vasilis Fthenakis; and Aref Al-Fara, *Renewable Energy Market Analysis: The GCC Region* (Abu Dhabi, IRENA, 2016), available online at www.irena.org/-/media/Files/IRENA/Agency/Publication/2016/IRENA Market GCC 2016.pdf.
- Few, Roger; Katrina Brown; and Emma L. Tompkins, "Public Participation and Climate Change Adaptation: Avoiding the Illusion of Inclusion", *Climate policy* 7.1 (2007), pp. 46–59.
- Fløttum, Kjersti, "A Linguistic and Discursive View on Climate Change Discourse", ASp. la revue du GERAS 58 (2010).
- Fløttum, Kjersti and Tonje J. Espeland, "Norske klimanarrativer–hvor mange 'fortellinger'? En lingvistisk og diskursiv analyse av to norske stortingsmeldinger" [Norwegian Climate Narratives How Many 'Stories'? A Linguistic and Discursive Analysis of two Norwegian White Papers], *Sakprosa* 6.4 (2014), pp. 1–18.
- Fløttum, Kjersti, Tonje J. Espeland and Øyvind Gjerstad, "Arguing for Climate Policy Through the Linguistic Construction of Narratives and Voices: The Case of the South-African Green Paper "National Climate Change Response", *Climatic Change* 118.2 (2013), pp. 417–30.
- GreenArea, "Al-Kuwait'aṭlaqat ḥamlat 'maḥw'ummiyya taghayyur al-manākh'" [Kuwait Launch 'Climate Change Literacy' Campaign], 9 April 2017, available online at http://greenarea.me/ar/211061/
- Hagagy, Ahmed, "Kuwait's Anti-Austerity Lawmakers Threaten Reform Plans", *Reuters*, 5 December 2016, available online at
  - www.reuters.com/article/us-kuwait-election-economy-analysis/kuwaits-anti-austerity-lawmakers-threaten-reform-plans-idUSKBN13U1OD.
- Hajer, Maarten A., The Politics of Environmental Discourse: Ecological Modernization and the Policy Process (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1995).
- Hausfather, Zeke and Glen P. Peters, "Emissions the 'Business as Usual' Story is Misleading", *Nature* 577 (2020), pp. 618–20, available online at
  - https://media.nature.com/original/magazine-assets/d41586-020-00177-3/d41586-020-00177-3.pdf.

- Hertog, Steffen, "Challenges to the Saudi Distributional State in the Age of Austerity", presented at *Saudi Arabia: Domestic, Regional and International Challenges*, Middle East Institute, National University of Singapore, 12–13 December 2016, aviable online at

http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/68625/13/Hertog\_challenges\_to\_the\_Saudi\_distributional\_conference\_paper\_author\_LSERO.pdf.

- International Energy Agency (IEA), "Kuwait: Electricity and Heat for 2015", available online at www.iea.org/statistics/.
- IPCC, "Summary for Policy Makers: Global Warming of 1.5°C: An IPCC Special Report", *World Meteorological Organization*, Geneva (2018), avialable online at www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/sites/2/2019/05/SR15 SPM version report LR.pdf.
- Krane, Jim, "Political Enablers of Energy Subsidy Reform in Middle Eastern Oil Exporters", *Nature Energy* 3.7 (2018), pp. 547–52.
- ———, "Stability Versus Sustainability: Energy Policy in the Gulf Monarchies", *Energy Journal* 36.4 (2015), pp. 1–21.
- Krane, Jim and Shih Yu (Elsie) Hung, "Energy Subsidy Reform in the Persian Gulf: The End of the Big Oil Giveaway", *Baker Institute for Public Policy, Issue Brief*, Rice University 28 April 2016, available online at
- www.bakerinstitute.org/media/files/research\_document/0e7a6eb7/BI-Brief-042816-CES\_GulfSubsidy.pdf. Krüger, Ingrid Bjartveit, "Bensinprisfastsettelsen i Kuwait" [The Politics of Gas Prices in Kuwait], *Babylon nordisk tidsskrift for midtøstenstudier* 1 (2014), pp. 20–32.
- Kuwait News Agency, "Kuwait Decides to 'Rationalize Fuel Subsidies", 1 August 2016, available online at www.kuna.net.kw/ArticleDetails.aspx?id=2516677&language=en.
- ——, "Mudīr (al-bī'a) al-Kuwaitiyya: qaḍiyat al-miyāh tataṣaddaru awwaliyyātnā wa nas'ā li-tarshīd istihlākihā wa idārat istikhdāmihā" [The Director of the EPA: The Water Issue is a Priority for Us and We Strive Towards Conservation of Consumption and Administration of Its Use], 22 March 2018, available online at www.kuna.net.kw/ArticleDetails.aspx?id=2704436.
- ——, "New Tariffs Help Rationalize Water, Electricity Consumption Official", 23 August 2017, available online at www.kuna.net.kw/ArticleDetails.aspx?id=2630351&language=en.
- Laclau, Ernesto and Chantal Mouffe, *Hegemony and Socialist Strategy: Towards a Radical Democratic Politics* (London & Brooklyn: Verso, 2001).
- Lelieveld, J.; Y. Proestos; P. Hadjinicolaou; M. Tanarhte; E. Tyrlis; and G. Zittis, "Strongly Increasing Heat Extremes in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) in the 21st Century", *Climatic Change* 137.1 (2016), pp. 245–60.
- Luomi, Mari, The Gulf Monarchies and Climate Change: Abu Dhabi and Qatar in an Era of Natural Unsustainability (London: Hurst Company, 2012).
- Mahdavy, Hossein, "The Patterns and Problems of Economic Development in Rentier States: The Case of Iran", *Studies in the Economic History of the Middle East: From the Rise of Islam to the Present Day*, edited by M.A. Cook (London: Oxford University Press, 1970), pp. 37–61.
- McGlade, Christophe and Paul Ekins, "The Geographical Distribution of Fossil Fuels Unused When Limiting Global Warming to 2°C", *Nature* 517 (2015), pp. 187–90.
- Michaelson, Ruth, "Kuwait's Inferno: How Will the World's Hottest City Survive Climate Change?", *The Guardian*, 18 August 2017, available online at www.theguardian.com/cities/2017/aug/18/kuwait-city-hottest-place-earth-climate-change-gulf-oil-
- www.theguardian.com/cities/201//aug/18/kuwait-city-nottest-place-earth-climate-change-gulf-oil-temperatures.

  Mottaghi, Lili, "MENA Quarterly Economic Brief: Plunging Oil Prices", MENA Quarterly Economic Brief
  - 141, World Bank (February 2015), avialable online at http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/434461468299130384/pdf/940370BRI0Box385423B0QN 14100PUBLIC0.pdf.
- ———, "Whither Oil Prices?", MENA Quarterly Economic Brief 7, World Bank: Middle East and North Africa Region (July 2016), available online at <a href="http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/861251469703646212/pdf/107179-REV-MENA-QEB-ISSUE-7-JULY-2016.pdf">http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/861251469703646212/pdf/107179-REV-MENA-QEB-ISSUE-7-JULY-2016.pdf</a>.
- Mouffe, Chantal, "Space, Hegemony and Radical Critique", Spatial Politics: Essays for Doreen Massey, edited by David Featherstone and Joe Painter (New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons Ltd, 2013), pp. 19–31.

- Naylor, Hugh, "An Epic Middle East Heat Wave Could be Global Warming's Hellish Curtain-Raiser", *The Washington Post*, 10 August 2016, available online at
  - www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle\_east/an-epic-middle-east-heat-wave-could-be-global-warmings-hellish-curtain-raiser/2016/08/09/c8c717d4-5992-11e6-8b48-0cb344221131 story.html.
- Nisbet, Matthew C., "Communicating Climate Change: Why Frames Matter for Public Engagement", Environment: Science and Policy for Sustainable Development 51.2 (2009), pp. 12–23.
- Nordenson, Jon, *Fra opprør til kaos: Midtøsten etter den arabiske våren* [From Rebellion to Chaos: The Middle East After the Arab Spring] (Oslo: Universitetsforlaget, 2018).
- ——, Online Activism in the Middle East: Political Power and Authoritarian Governments from Egypt to Kuwait (London/New York: I.B. Tauris, 2017).
- Pal, Jeremy S. and Elfatih A.B. Eltahir, "Future Temperature in Southwest Asia Projected to Exceed a Threshold for Human Adaptability", *Nature Climate Change* 6 (2015), pp. 197–200.
- Reuters, "Kuwait Petroleum to Spend over \$500 bln by 2040 as It Lifts Oil Capacity", 31 January 2018, available online at
  - www.reuters.com/article/kuwait-oil/update-1-kuwait-petroleum-to-spend-over-500-bln-by-2040-as-it-lifts-oil-capacity-idUSL8N1PQ3PX.
- Selvik, Kjetil, "Golfmonarkiene: Mer variasjon enn olje kan forklare" [The Gulf Monarchies: more Variation than Oil Can Explain], *Babylon nordisk tidsskrift for midtøstenstudier* 2 (2010), pp. 8–20.
- Shehabi, Manal, Assessing Kuwaiti Energy Pricing Reforms (Oxford: Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, 2017).
- Toumi, Habib, "Kuwait Has World's Highest Water Consumption", *Gulf News*, 25 April 2011, available online at https://gulfnews.com/world/gulf/kuwait/kuwait-has-worlds-highest-water-consumption-1.798870.
- World Bank, Making the Most of Scarcity: Accountability for Better Water Management Results in the Middle East and North Africa (Washington: The World Bank, 2007), available online at https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/6845/411130was390400Englishoptmzd.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=v.
- ——, "Renewable Internal Freshwater Resources per Capita (Cubic Meters)", available online at https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ER.H2O.INTR.PC.
- US Department of Commerce, "Kuwait Oil and Gas", *Export.gov*, 2018, available online at www.export.gov/apex/article2?id=Kuwait-Oil-and-Gas.
- Wolf, Johanna; Ilana Allice; and Trevor Bell, "Values, Climate Change, and Implications for Adaptation: Evidence from Two Communities in Labrador, Canada", Global Environmental Change 23.2 (2013), pp. 548–62.
- World Meteorological Organization (WMO), "WMO Examines Reported Record Temperature of 54°C in Kuwait", 26 July 2016, available online at <a href="https://public.wmo.int/en/media/news/wmo-examines-reported-record-temperature-of-54%C2%B0c-kuwait">https://public.wmo.int/en/media/news/wmo-examines-reported-record-temperature-of-54%C2%B0c-kuwait</a>.
- Young, Karen E., "Confronting the Governance Crisis in the Middle East and North Africa: Toward Establishing Inclusive and Pluralistic States Post-Arab Spring", *Baker Institute for Public Policy, Issue Brief*, Rice University (2018).
- ——, "The Difficult Promise of Economic Reform in the Gulf', *Baker Institute for Public Policy*, Rice University (2018), pp. 1–25, available online at www.bakerinstitute.org/files/13571/.